




 

To the members of the California Air Resources Board 

 

Dear members of the California Air Resources Board: 

After more than 78 years of struggle and challenging negotiations, the General 
Congress of the Embera Wounaan Collective Lands was recognized by the 
Panamanian state through Law 72 on December 23rd, 2008. This comprehensive 
framework recognizes the collective ownership of our lands, system of organization and 
governance, among other aspects. Currently, we have a population of more than 12,000 
people and a territorial extension of approximately 580,000 hectares, of which more 
than 90% is intact forest, protected by our own communities. 

We join the congratulatory voices for the California Air Resources Board for the 
development of the Tropical Forest Standard and its firm commitment to adopt it as a 
state standard, the scope of which, even modest, will generate benefits and protection 
for all the tropical forests of the world, including our forest. Additionally, we applaud the 
leadership of the Government of California in the fight to combat the climate crisis, 
establishing climate policies and taking advanced measures that have served as a 
model and reference for many countries and sub-national states. 

The General Congress of the Embera and Wounaan Collective Lands, is part of the 
Embera and Wounaan Nation. Together we represent more than 30,000 people and 
have expanse of forest spanning more than 1.1 million hectares; 25% of our territory 
coincides with Darién National Park, recognized as a Biosphere Reserve of Humanity 
by UNESCO. The most important thing, however, is that we have always lived here and 
have always protected it, and we will continue to protect it because it is our home. 
Because if our forest disappears, our people will also die. It is our little Amazon for the 
world, because if the Amazon disappears, humanity will also die. 

Our people have always used the resources of the forest in a sustainable way and have 
been developing actions that allow us to subsist and create alternatives that generate 
social, economic and environmental benefits based on indigenous principles. Such 
actions include initiatives to reduce emissions due to avoided deforestation, ranging 
from the development of capacities for forest monitoring, the use of drone technology 
and the implementation of certified community forest management (FSC) on more than 
60 thousand hectares, to the development of a REDD pilot project + Embera (Eyá 
Pavara), which we have begun developing. In other words, we talk about the restoration 
and protection of ancestral forests as our own initiatives to help reduce deforestation. 

As the Embera Nation, we are also a member of the Mesoamerican Alliance of Peoples 
and Forest, an Alliance that brings together organizations of Indigenous Peoples and 
local Communities, in six countries (Mexico, Guatemala, Honduras, Nicaragua, Costa 
Rica and Panama). Throughout the almost five years we have been a part of this 



Alliance, we have been monitoring the Climate Governor’s Task Force (GCF- the 
English acronym), led by the Government of California, a mechanism in which, initially, 
we participated as observers and now as part of the Working Group of Indigenous 
Peoples and local communities of the GCF. We have also been closely following the the 
Government of California’s initiative in the development of the Tropical Forests 
Standard, which we applaud and give our support to so that the standard is adopted as 
the norm of the State of California, considering that this norm will contribute greatly to 
the protection of our rights and our forests even when we are thousands of miles from 
California. 

Many of our countries lack tropical forest policies and regulations, especially those that 
involve the recognition of rights of communities living in forests, who suffer the direct 
impacts of deforestation, whether caused by illegal activities or legal activities promoted 
by governments under the alleged "economic development".  

We believe that the California Tropical Forest Standard will provide a substantially 
strong measure to combat the destruction of tropical forests, and is a norm that will 
greatly contribute to reducing emissions from tropical deforestation in a way that 
encourages mitigation and adaptation initiatives. By fully recognizing the rights of 
indigenous peoples and local communities according to international standards and as 
applicable according to their national and sub-national jurisdictions, this norm will 
guarantee direct participation and benefits for indigenous peoples and local 
communities. The California Tropical Forest Standard is an advanced standard that will 
advance the global sustainability of tropical forests, contribute to the climatic stability 
that the planet requires, guarantee the lives of future generations, and restore our 
spiritual bond and relationship with our Mother Earth. 

 
We congratulate the Government of California for being at the forefront of climate 
policies and for promoting the adoption of the Tropical Forest Standard, which we 
strongly support to be adopted at the next public hearing of the California Air Resources 
Council on September of 2019. 

 
Sincerely,  

 

Abigail Grajales  

President of the Embera and Wounaan General Congress  

Embera and Wounaan Nation, Republic of Panama 

 

 


